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ITEM 3.3. THE LATE COLIN LESLIE JAMES AM - CONDOLENCES 
 

FILE NO: S051491 

MINUTE BY THE LORD MAYOR 
To Council: 
 
I wish to inform Council of the death of Colin Leslie James AM, architect and activist, 
teacher and mentor, on Tuesday 12 February. 
 
Col James, as he was universally known, was born in Walcha in 1936. Growing up, he 
came into contact with the local Aboriginal people through boxing training. Close 
relationships with Aboriginal people would later occupy much of his adult life. 
 
He studied architecture at UNSW, where he became involved in student politics, and 
later gained a scholarship to attend Harvard University where he completed a Master's 
Degree in Architecture. Along the way, he branched out into studying landscape 
architecture and sculpture, which informed his commitment to public art in his later work. 
 
While at Harvard, the possibility of architecture having a social or community purpose 
opened up to him. He ended up working in a community housing project in Boston. 
 
When he returned to Sydney in the mid-1960s, he was already impassioned to work with 
low income people. Working as an architect at Stephenson & Turner in the late '60s, he 
was assigned to the Salvation Army centre for aged people. After committing himself 
fully to that project, he decided he no longer wanted to work on office buildings, because 
they did nothing for people in the street. 
 
He continued his academic studies, receiving a Diploma in Town and Country Planning 
from the University of Sydney in 1970. He joined its academic staff as a senior lecturer in 
Architecture, a position he held until his retirement. 
 
He became involved in the campaign resisting the University’s encroachment on working 
class Darlington and, with other activists, bought the former Dempsey factory, calling 
themselves the Dempsey family. Its conversion into cooperative housing was ultimately 
upheld by the courts against the opposition of the then South Sydney Council, paving the 
way for other similar projects. 
 
James later explained that “The notion of reworking an existing building was at the heart 
of it; the idea of the architect as a doctor to keep buildings working, rather than just 
knocking them off." 
 
He continued to live there until he was admitted to hospital shortly before his death. 
 
In the early 1970s, he became involved in planning for the 1973 university students’ arts 
festival, which became the first Aquarius Festival. Rather than holding the festival on a 
university campus, which had been the established practice, James suggested moving it 
to a deserted town and breathing life into it. They chose Nimbin on the NSW north coast. 
One legacy of the Festival was introducing city focused students to country life. 
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From the early 1970s, James combined architecture with activism through his 
involvement with South Sydney Community Aid as a board member, as an early member 
of the Tenants' Union of NSW and Shelter NSW, an adviser to the Builders Labourers' 
Federation and through the housing co-operative movement. 
 
He became involved in South Sydney Community Aid at the request of Aboriginal elder 
Shirley Smith, who asked him to help with the campaign to acquire land in Redfern by 
drawing up plans for low cost housing. The result was the acquisition of a dozen houses 
in Redfern by the Whitlam government, in an area that would become known as “the 
Block”. 
 
The Block would remain a primary focus for the rest of his life through his pro bono work 
with the Aboriginal Housing Company and on the Pemulwuy Project. He linked this work 
with his teaching, helping student planners develop social policies to rid the Block of 
drugs and crime and conducting student tours of the Block to connect the two 
communities every semester. 
 
As Director of the Ian Buchan Fell Housing Research Centre, James was deeply 
involved in numerous other social housing projects, must notably CRASH (Construction 
Industry Relief and Assistance for Sydney’s Homeless) a charitable research project  
seeking to engage the private sector property industry in supporting homeless people 
with medium-term shelter in vacant buildings in Sydney City. This continued his work 
with the UTS Community Law and Legal Research Centre in developing a model 
"caretaker lease" for temporary housing, which could be used by occupants of vacant 
buildings. 
 
In 1994, James was made a Member of the Order of Australia for service to architecture 
and the community and he received the NSW Royal Australian Institute of Architects 
Presidents Medal in 2003. 
 
In bestowing the Medal, the then Institute President, Caroline Pidcock, said: "There are 
some people who decide that they will make a difference with their life. There are fewer 
who are actually able to act on this brave decision and effect the change they dream of." 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
It is resolved that: 
 
(A) all persons present in the Chamber stand for one minute’s silence to mark the life 

of Col James and his contribution to the inner-Sydney community and the planning 
profession; and 
 

(B) a letter, under the Lord Mayor’s signature, be conveyed to Col James’s partner, 
Karine Shellshear, and their daughter Zoe expressing Council’s sincere 
condolences. 

 
 
COUNCILLOR CLOVER MOORE 
Lord Mayor 




